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1
INTRODUCTION


This report focuses on the review of the quality management system used by Clackmannanshire Council Services for Older People to ensure compliance with quality standard ISO 9001:2000.  The review assesses opportunities for improvement and identifies changes to the quality system, while ensure that objectives and targets are both met, and set for the forthcoming year.

          The report also links to the findings of the Care Commission Inspection process, recording both achievements and recommendations for improvements. This is reflected in the action plan . 

2
ACTION PLAN FROM 2006 REPORT 

	RECOMMENDATION
	WHEN BY
	ACTION TAKEN
	DATE AND SIGNATURE

	Work should be progressed in the overall improvement to the document control process 


	March 2007
	Significant work done to add quality system to existing “Portal” pathway available to CCT’s
	April 2007

	Handbooks to be finalised for Day Care  and Respite Care

 
	March 2007
	New handbooks produced in same format as Care Home handbook.
	March 2007

	Systems of consultation within day services should be revised and include planning activities .


	December 2006
	Activity planning recorded in minutes of service user forums.
	November 2006

	New processes for monitoring nutrition should be finalised as a priority with necessary training for all staff


	December 2006
	New procedure/process/care pathway developed and staff training by dietician to meet this.
	December 2006

	Fire Safety systems , training and recording should be revised in light of Care Commission and new legislation


	December 2006
	New processes/induction in place to meet legislation along with improved training.  Managers trained in Fire Risk Assessment.
	March 2007

	The outcomes of the day service review should be adopted within the Quality System


	March 2007
	Day service review completed.  New eligibility criteria incorporated in procedure B1C
	March 2007

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


3
RESULTS OF SERVICE USER CONSULTATION


Menstrie House

The methods of consultation within Menstrie House vary according to the needs of the service users.  The main method continues to take the form of consultation through the use of communication books.  Agendas are set in the communication books, which are specific to individual living areas within the home. 

This informal method of consultation has been successful with some groups of service users. However, work is in progress to consider also including a questionaire for service users to comment on the service they receive possibly at the time of their yearly review . 

En-suite plans continue to be  discussed on a regular basis.  Service users  have met regularly and viewed the plans.  Service users have recently been consulted in menu planning.  The new menu has been introduced to reflect available  choices and offer more detailed information.

On the whole service users remain complimentary of the care they receive and this was reflected in the recent unannounced Care Commission visit where the inspector noted the positive comments made by service users about their quality of life and staff. 

Activities continue to be available both within and out with the home. These are arranged around the interests of service users, while a particularly successful “men’s group” has been developed who have enjoyed outings to Stirling, Falkirk Wheel and Bo-ness Railway .


Ludgate Resource Centre

Day Care – Service users met in the early part of 2005/2006 to contribute to the planning of this service.  Social activity programmes within the day service are devised and monitored upon these meetings.


Topics raised via the service user forums have included activity planning and outings, with discussion leading to the development of art groups, knitting and baking groups.  Both large and small scale outings have also been planned throughout the year, while a donation from one service user meant that games and activities could be purchased.  It is also notable here, that through fund-raising and in particular, the efforts of one member of staff completing a sponsored half marathon, it was also possible to bring in an entertainer for a full week for all service users to enjoy.  The choice of this entertainer was agreed via consultation with service users.


Respite – Consultation with service users is done on an individual basis to ensure a person centred approach is delivered to meet specific needs.  


Service users also have the opportunity to complete a questionnaire at the end of their stay.  These remain anonymous but are dated by staff to enable any themes to be monitored or to identify any concerns.  Comments are generally positive, while suggestions have been made regarding the level of information given to service users at the point of admission.  This has led to further information on services available such as the library and the hairdresser being added to the admission checklist used by staff as an aide memoir during the admission process. 

It should be recognised at this point however, that the Quality Management Group have observed that further work is required to improve the recording of, and methods used for consultation with service users.  Considerable amounts of positive work is being done to ensure that service users are consulted at all levels throughout the service, but this may not always be documented clearly.  It is recommended here that further work be done to explore methods of consultation, while developing further use of person-centred questionnaires to gauge service user opinion.  Some work has been taken forward in this area by the QMG in devising a draft questionnaire which links to “Talking Mats” which can then be used with service users who have some degree of cognitive impairment.  It is recommended that this work be taken forward for further action.

4
RESULTS OF PROFESSIONAL COLLEAGUES AND UNIT STAFF CONSULTATION


Menstrie House

          Due to the alterations and the lack of available space for meetings it has been difficult to hold formal

          full staff meetings however staff have been meeting regularly with their supervisors to discuss issues

          such as:

· En-suite progress  

· MUST Assessment Tool 

· Team Work 


Consultations with GPs, Social Workers, District Nurses and other professional colleagues take place on a regular basis in the context of review meetings and case conferences with feedback being positive.


During the 2006 Care Commission inspection, concern was raised with regard to nutritional guidance and necessary support for service users.  As a result, a food, fluid and nutritional care policy and procedure has now been implemented for all service users .

            The feedback from the  Care Commission following a recent unannounced visit  continues to be very positive in respect to the care offered in Menstrie House. Staff were complimented on their approach to service users and their supportive and cheerful manner. The  Care Commission continue to be  very supportive in the planning of en-suite provision within the service, while the Care Commission Officer had the opportunity to see a completed room and was pleased with the improvement in facilities to service users .

           Recommendations were raised in respect of developing a Child Protection Policy to protect  children visiting the service  and guidance was given at this time. Individual Risk Assessments relating to restraint needs to be developed for each service user on admission along with a staff training programme in the use of restraint techniques . Consultation has been taking place over the past few months with Stirling University and Dementia Services to develop a training programme to enable each service to have Key Trainers to deliver this training to all staff.


Ludgate Resource Centre

Staff continue to be consulted through the forums of supervision, team and full staff meetings.  Themes, which have been raised throughout the year, include:

· The Day Service Review

· Fire Awareness

· Rehab Services

· Communication 

· Dealing with Stress in the Workplace


Ludgate House Resource Centre received announced Care Commission inspections to both services during May and August 2007.  Feedback in regard to the atmosphere and approach of staff was commented upon as being welcoming and positive, highlighting good practice from well-trained motivated staff.


Similarly to Menstrie House, being assessed as a low support service, the Care Commission visits focused on the themes of Child and Adult Protection as well as the use of methods of restraint.  It was advised therefore that a local policy for Child Protection be developed for the service, as well as further training for staff in respect of Adult Protection.  The Care Commission also require that staff receive training on methods of restraint, while documentation should be devised to record any incidents of restraint.  These requirements will be added to the action plan of this report. 

5
RESULTS OF THE PROPERTY MAINTENANCE INSPECTION OF THE BUILDING


Menstrie House

The property maintenance inspector has visited Menstrie House on a regular basis throughout the year.  He has acted promptly in providing maintenance for any systems or equipment failure/repair.  


The en-suite building work has continued and the standard of the facilities available to service users in the completed areas is of a good standard.  This has enhanced the service provided to service users both in terms of comfort and control of infection. The work was scheduled for a 61-week period to take place in stages, and while there have been some delays it is hoped that the work will be complete by Christmas 2007.


Ludgate Resource Centre

Continued maintenance of the building has been carried out with the co-operation of Design and Property Services.  Improvements made to the building during 2006/2007 included:

· Improvement to the exterior of the building and rear courtyard area.

· The up-grading of a rear fire exit to improve safety and security.

· Installation of door-guards to bedroom and lounge doors which release doors with the fire alarm to improve safety in the event of a fire.

· Improved night and kitchen lighting which require low wattage bulbs thus reducing environmental impacts.

· An up-graded pager system installed.

6
ANALYSIS OF INTERNAL AUDIT FINDINGS AND PREVENTATIVE AND CORRECTIVE ACTIONS


All the procedures from the manual have been audited in accordance with the 2006/2007 schedule.  Ludgate Resource Centre and Menstrie House continue to  audit different  procedures and process maps monthly however, the audits have been specially chosen along the same themes so that comparison of findings can still take place.


The main themes of the audits were:

· Reflect the changes following the introduction of a new Fire Safety Legislation.

· Reflect changes and procedures following the introduction of new service user handbooks and contracts

· Reflect the changes to the kitchen procedures following the introduction of CookSafe


The emphasis has been on process auditing where evidence from a number of procedures is examined to ensure continuity between procedures.


Preventative and Corrective Actions


There are no outstanding preventative or corrective action at Menstrie House or Ludgate Resource Centre.


The service received 2 surveillance visits from SGS Yarsley in the past year.  The first of these visits resulted in no non-conformance though there were some general observations and opportunities for improvement.  These have been actioned.  

7
SUMMARY OF PERFORMANCE OF EXTERNAL CONTRACTS AND SERVICES

Menstrie House 

Contractors continue to work on the en-suite renovations at Menstrie House.  This work is scheduled to continue until the end of December.  There have been a some recent delays due to a swallows nest in the eaves along with  problems with a load-bearing wall as well as an issue with one conservatory. There is some difficulties also with the specification of the flooring laid in  the ensuite bedrooms , these have become stained by urine . Contractors, architect and management continue to meet regularly to discuss this and any other outstanding issues as well as to  plan ahead to minimise disruption to service users.

There have been no other notable items regarding contracts for either Ludgate or Menstrie House.

8
SUMMARY OF COMMENTS AND COMPLAINTS 


Menstrie House

There is a visitors’ comments book available at the front entrance of Menstrie House.  There is also a notice inviting visitors to comment.  There have been no recorded comments within the passed year.  Verbal comments have been made to staff and letters of thanks and appreciation have been sent in over the year. 

           In response to the need to improve our consultation with service users and their families, work is in progress to develop a questionairre which can be easily understood  by those services users affected by dementia . It is hoped this will link to “Talking Mats “ which is a method of communication involving visual cues.


Each service has been provided with an updated information pack, which includes a leaflet explaining the complaints procedure. This has been revised to include contact numbers for the Care Commission. This has also been explained to carers/family members on admission. 

 There have been no recorded formal complaints since the previous quality report.


Ludgate Resource Centre

The comments book within the respite service continues to be completed regularly by service users, carers and visiting professionals.  Comments are largely positive.  There was one recorded complaint made within the respite service, which was partially upheld.  This was related to difficulties in meeting one service users’ assessed care plan needs while meeting the expectations of family/carers.  This was resolved quickly through meeting with the family/community care worker.

9
CURRENT BUDGET POSITION


Clackmannanshire Council continues to operate a purchaser/provider budget system.  Provision of services continues to be based on resource need.


Both units came in on budget for year ending March 2007.

10
PROBLEMS, TRENDS AND ACHIEVEMENTS


Consideration of themes for continual improvement are brought regularly to monthly Management Team meetings, which in turn are reflected upon during regular Social Services  Management Team (SSMT) meetings attended by the Service Manager.

           The Fire Safety procedures have been revised with the introduction of  new legislation .  


Significant work was carried out to introduce the Forth Valley care pathway for nutrition for older people, training staff in the use of the validated MUST screening tool and revising all menus within the service.  This has improved staff confidence when monitoring individual nutrition and displays positive use of joint working with health partners.


Additional resources to improve the training of staff in relation to rehabilitation and falls prevention have also been identified with respect to working in partnership with health, and it is expected that new projects in these fields will be established in the coming year.


The Employee Practice Guidelines developed in September 2005 have also recently been reviewed in order to ensure that they continue to meet best practice, including reference to new care pathways for Palliative Care.



The document control process has been largely improved with the introduction of access to the Portal database used by the Community Care Teams.  All procedures and related forms are now available via this link.  It is advised however that further work should be done to improve the ways this information is stored within this link, while it would be beneficial to develop improved referral documentation using this technology to greater effect.


Work is still continuing on producing Contracts for Residential Care . The content of these needs to be discussed with the Care Commission.  This should be carried forward as a recommendation for action to ensure that this work is concluded in the coming year.


Another significant area to be considered here is the use of Agency Staff.  Previously, procedures had been developed for the use of agency workers only in the event of an emergency such as an enteric outbreak of illness.  Difficulties in recruiting relief staff in the past year however have meant that appropriate staff cover has been a challenge for senior staff, leading the management team to consider the use of agency staff on a more regular basis.  At the point of writing this report, only one agency worker has been required within the service.  This situation should be monitored in the coming year along with the forthcoming budget position.


A final item of note here is the outcome of a service review of day care services.  This had been established in response to the increasing holding list for older people requiring day care services who either had a severe physical disability or learning difficulty.  It was agreed via this review that the services available within Ludgate House could not accommodate requests for these service user groups, leading to the development of a more robust eligibility criteria for allocation of day care placements.  Service short-falls within these groups of service users are now being met or developed within Adult Care Services to provide improved, more person-centred services.

11
TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT


Progress continues with the SVQ programme for candidates at all levels, while the secondment of a full time peripatetic assessor has facilitated greater numbers of candidates being assessed.


Dementia Services Development Centre was approached to develop and deliver specific training in dementia awareness for Menstrie House staff.  These staff attended 3 half-day sessions on dementia awareness, which included a study pack, which they could work through and refer to in their practice after training.


Indeed, a number of training courses have been available in recent months via the Dementia Services Development Centre as part of a Scottish Executive funded project which is running Forth Valley Wide.  Training which has been available through this project has included Manage to Lead training for senior staff, as well as Talking Mats, Restraint and Life Story Work courses.

            Team Leaders from each unit have undertaken Fire Risk Assessor Training as required by new fire legislation.


A member of staff from each unit has also attended Moving and Handling Instructor Training to further compliment the staff already trained .


One Team Leader has successfully completed a Post Graduate Certificate in Health and Local Authority Management.

           Until recently services have not received quarterly reports on training attended by staff.  This has impacted on the planning and monitoring of training and should be addressed as a priority.  Meanwhile, it was also raised by the Care Commission that annual training plans should be produced in accordance with identified training needs.  Support in doing so will be required from the Social Service Training Section in order to ensure that staff receive both training goals as well as statutory training needs.  Other areas identified for training include those of Restraint and Child Protection as previously discussed.

12 RECOMMENDATIONS

· Further consideration should be given improving methods of consultation with service users and new questionnaires should be developed which reflect a person-centred approach.

· A Child Protection Policy should be devised which refers to the safety of children visiting older people’s services.

· The Restraint Policy should be revised to include reference to individual restraint assessments, and staff should receive training in methods of restraint.

· Further work is required to improve the way information is stored on the Portal link, while improved systems should be developed for referral from community care teams.

· Contracts for all Older People’s Services require to be devised.

· The use of agency staff to support the relief pool should be monitored along with future budget position.

· A training plan which reflects the aims and objectives of the service and takes account of service user needs should be developed.
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